Skype: A Comprehensive History of Internet Telephony

By ClearlyIP Published March 17, 2025 30 min read



The Rise and Fall of Skype: A Comprehensive History

Introduction: Skype was a pioneer in <u>internet telephony</u> that transformed the way people communicate across the globe. Launched in 2003 as a peer-to-peer voice calling app, Skype quickly became synonymous with free online calls and video chats. Over two decades, it experienced meteoric growth, major acquisitions by eBay and Microsoft, and a series of technological and strategic shifts. This report examines Skype's full journey from inception to its

decline, covering its historical timeline, <u>technical architecture</u>, key personnel and decisions, competitive landscape, <u>privacy and security issues</u>, the evolution of Skype for Business into Microsoft Teams, and financial milestones, with an educational and in-depth perspective.

Historical Timeline from Founding to Decline

Key Milestones in Skype's History:

- 2003 Founding: Entrepreneurs Niklas Zennström (Sweden) and Janus Friis (Denmark) launched Skype in August 2003, with a small team of Estonian developers en.wikipedia.orgen.wikipedia.org. The software enabled free voice calls over the internet using peer-to-peer (P2P) technology, quickly attracting millions of users. By 2005, Skype introduced video calling, expanding its appeal as broadband speeds grew.
- September 2005 eBay Acquisition: Seeing potential synergies with online auctions, eBay acquired Skype for \$2.6 billion (plus additional earn-out provisions) <u>en.wikipedia.org</u>. eBay's vision was to integrate Skype's communication tools into its e-commerce platform, though this strategy never fully materialized. Skype's user base continued to grow under eBay, reaching 100 million registered users by 2006.
- October 2007 Leadership Change & Write-Down: Skype's performance under eBay fell short of lofty expectations. Co-founder CEO Niklas Zennström stepped down in 2007, and eBay took a \$1.4 billion impairment charge on Skype's value <u>reuters.com</u>. The founders left day-today operations, and eBay acknowledged that the hoped-for integration benefits had not been realized.
- September 2009 Spinoff and Investor Sale: eBay decided to divest majority control of Skype. A group led by private equity firm Silver Lake (with partners Andreessen Horowitz and the Canada Pension Plan Investment Board) bought a 65% stake for \$1.9 billion, valuing Skype at ~\$2.92 billion <u>en.wikipedia.org</u>. Notably, Skype's original founders (through their company Joltid) had a legal dispute over core P2P technology licensing <u>theguardian.com</u>, which was resolved by bringing them into the investor group. At this time, Skype had nearly 480 million registered users worldwide <u>theguardian.com</u>.
- 2010 Growth and IPO Plans: Under new investors, Skype's growth accelerated. By 2010 it had around 170 million active users and revenues of \$860 million (though it recorded a small net loss of \$7 million) <u>theguardian.com</u>. Skype filed for an IPO in 2010 and appointed a new

CEO, Tony Bates (a former Cisco executive), to lead the company <u>reuters.com</u>. An IPO was planned for 2011, though rumors swirled that tech giants like Facebook and Google were interested in buying Skype <u>theguardian.com</u>.

- May 2011 Microsoft Acquisition: Microsoft outbid other suitors and agreed to purchase Skype for \$8.5 billion in cash, Microsoft's largest acquisition at the time theguardian.com. The deal closed in October 2011, with Skype becoming a division of Microsoft. Tony Bates became President of the Microsoft Skype Division, reporting directly to CEO Steve Ballmer theguardian.com. Microsoft's interest was in Skype's massive user base and technology – by 2011 Skype had over 600 million registered users (around 170 million active) and a wellknown brand theguardian.com. Microsoft soon integrated Skype with its products, including replacing its Windows Live Messenger service with Skype in 2013.
- 2012 Architecture Overhaul: After the Microsoft acquisition, Skype underwent a major behind-the-scenes change. In May 2012, Microsoft moved Skype's infrastructure from purely peer-to-peer supernodes to Microsoft-operated supernode servers hosted in its data centers <u>theverge.com</u>. This improved stability after a late-2010 Skype outage caused by supernode failures, and it paved the way for more centralized control (as detailed in the technical section below).
- 2013 Continued Expansion: Skype's influence peaked in the early 2010s. It became the dominant international calling platform, carrying over 214 billion minutes of Skype-to-Skype calls in 2013 a volume equivalent to roughly one-third of all international telephone traffic telecompetitor.comtelecompetitor.com. However, 2013 also brought scrutiny: documents from the Snowden leaks revealed that Skype communications became accessible to NSA surveillance through the PRISM program after Microsoft's takeover theguardian.comtheguardian.com. Despite privacy concerns, Skype's user base remained large and the service was still growing in usage.
- 2014–2015 New Challenges: By mid-decade, Skype faced rising competition (WhatsApp, FaceTime, Viber, Google Hangouts, etc.) and a shift to mobile messaging. Microsoft rebranded its Lync enterprise chat software as <u>Skype for Business</u> in 2015, extending the Skype brand into corporate communications (see later section). Meanwhile, Skype's consumer growth plateaued around an estimated **300 million monthly users** during the 2014–2016 period <u>restofworld.org</u>. Microsoft began unifying Skype's backend with its Azure cloud to improve reliability and cross-device synchronization.

- 2017 Redesign and Decline: In an effort to modernize Skype for younger users, Microsoft rolled out a sweeping redesign in 2017, adding features like "Stories" (borrowed from Snapchat) and emoji reactions ("Mojis"). This move backfired badly users complained the app had become bloated and unreliable, losing focus on its core strength of quality calling wired.comwired.com. The average App Store rating for Skype dropped from 3.5 to 1.5 stars after the update wired.com. Microsoft issued an apology and rolled back some changes, but Skype's reputation was damaged. Around the same time, Microsoft launched Teams (late 2016) as a new collaboration platform, foreshadowing Skype's diminished role wired.com.
- 2020 Pandemic and Missed Opportunity: The COVID-19 pandemic created unprecedented demand for video conferencing, but Skype failed to capitalize. Newer rivals like Zoom and Microsoft Teams surged in adoption, while Skype usage stagnated. By 2020, Zoom had become the default video meeting app for many, despite Skype's decade-long head start wired.comwired.com. Observers noted that Skype had become a byword for missed opportunity once "Skype" was a verb for video chat, but by 2020 people were saying "Zoom me" instead.
- 2017–2021 Transition to Teams: In the enterprise realm, Microsoft announced in 2017 that Teams would replace Skype for Business as the primary communications tool within Office 365 <u>theverge.comtheverge.com</u>. Skype's backend was fully moved to Azure by 2017, making it a centralized cloud service rather than a P2P network <u>en.wikipedia.org</u>. Skype for Business Online was officially retired in July 2021 as organizations migrated to Teams <u>learn.microsoft.com</u>. This marked the end of the Skype brand in Microsoft's enterprise offerings, consolidating users on the Teams platform for chat, voice, and video.
- May 2025 Skype's End of Life: After years of decline, Microsoft decided to shut down the consumer Skype service entirely. It announced that Skype would be retired on May 5, 2025, with users encouraged to transition to the free version of Microsoft Teams microsoft.com. By early 2023 Skype's daily usage had fallen to just 36 million people worldwide en.wikipedia.org, a sharp drop from its peak. The once-iconic service ended its 21-year run, ceding the era to modern successors like Teams and Zoom. Skype's website now redirects visitors to Microsoft Teams microsoft.com, officially marking the end of an era.

Technical Architecture: P2P Origins to Centralized Infrastructure

One of Skype's defining features was its innovative **peer-to-peer (P2P) architecture**, which set it apart from traditional client-server telecom systems in its early years. **Originally, Skype operated on a hybrid P2P model**: user clients formed a network where some capable clients acted as "supernodes" to help route calls and presence information <u>theverge.comtheverge.com</u>. Each Skype client maintained a cache of supernodes and could become a supernode if it had sufficient bandwidth and processing power <u>theverge.com</u>. This decentralized design meant that much of the call traffic flowed directly between users rather than through central servers. It allowed Skype to scale rapidly without heavy infrastructure – an advantage that kept costs low and helped traverse NAT firewalls using other users as intermediaries.

Skype's protocol was proprietary and closed-source, using strong encryption for calls but not interoperating with standard VoIP systems. The exact specifications were not public, and Skype-to-Skype traffic was encrypted end-to-end at least in transit <u>en.wikipedia.org</u>. This secrecy gave Skype a reputation for secure communications and made it difficult for third parties to block or monitor calls. However, the closed protocol also meant Skype couldn't easily connect with other messaging or telephony platforms without special licensing <u>en.wikipedia.org</u>. Many attempts were made to reverse-engineer the protocol over the years, but Skype remained a self-contained ecosystem.

In Skype's P2P model, supernodes played a crucial role as directory services. They indexed online users and facilitated call setup between peers. Initially, any user's computer could be elected as a supernode, which sometimes led to performance issues. For example, users behind strict firewalls or NAT could unknowingly have their bandwidth used to relay other people's calls, a side effect of the P2P design <u>en.wikipedia.org</u>. The reliance on volunteer supernodes showed its downside in December 2010, when a bug took down a large fraction of supernodes and caused a global Skype outage. Millions of users were unable to connect as the decentralized network lacked sufficient fallback capacity <u>theguardian.comphys.org</u>. This highlighted the fragility of pure P2P when core nodes failed.

Transition to Centralized Infrastructure: After Microsoft acquired Skype, it moved to bolster Skype's backbone with its own servers. In **2012, Microsoft quietly replaced the ad-hoc supernodes with thousands of Linux servers in its data centers**, each running hardened Skype supernode code <u>theverge.comtheverge.com</u>. Instead of relying on random user PCs, Skype's directory and login services were now hosted on robust infrastructure, improving stability and security. Microsoft's engineers noted that this shift "has not changed the underlying nature of

Skype's peer-to-peer architecture" for media traffic – direct P2P voice/video streams between callers would still occur when possible – but it greatly improved **performance, scalability and reliability** for finding and connecting users <u>theverge.com</u>. Essentially, Microsoft took control of the network's brain (the signaling and directory supernodes) while still letting the limbs (the voice packets) flow directly when feasible.

Over time, Skype's architecture moved further toward centralized cloud processing. By **2017, Skype had fully transitioned into an Azure-based service**, essentially abandoning the old P2P mesh for Microsoft's cloud servers <u>en.wikipedia.org</u>. This enabled better cross-device message sync, offline message storage, and integration with other Microsoft 365 services. The trade-off was that Skype now operated more like a conventional cloud application (similar to Zoom or Teams), which increased operating costs and meant users were more dependent on Microsoft's server uptime. It also opened the door to improved compliance features (important for business use) at the expense of the anarchic, distributed design that originally set Skype apart.

Key Personnel, Leadership Decisions, and Strategic Missteps

The human story behind Skype significantly influenced its rise and fall. **Skype's founders** – Niklas Zennström and Janus Friis – were already known for disruptive tech (they created the Kazaa file-sharing network) and imbued Skype with an agile startup culture. Zennström served as CEO in the early years, guiding Skype's explosive growth. However, after selling to eBay in 2005, tensions emerged between Skype's leadership and eBay's management. By late 2007, Zennström resigned as CEO and became an adviser, effectively stepping away after eBay's writedown of Skype's value techcrunch.comtechcrunch.com. Friis and Zennström eventually left the company entirely in 2007, cashing out most of their stakes theguardian.com. Their departure marked the end of Skype's founding era and the beginning of new management under corporate owners.

Under eBay and subsequent owners, **Skype saw a revolving door of executives.** EBay appointed a series of CEOs for Skype: first an interim CEO after Zennström, then **Josh Silverman** took the helm around 2008. Silverman focused on improving monetization and aligning Skype with eBay's strategy, but struggled to achieve the synergies eBay wanted. In 2010, Skype brought in **Tony Bates**, a senior Cisco executive, as CEO to prepare for a possible IPO <u>reuters.com</u>. Bates was known for expertise in enterprise communications – his hiring signaled Skype's intent to expand in business markets and polish its financials. When Microsoft acquired Skype in 2011, Bates stayed on and became President of the Skype Division at Microsoft <u>theguardian.com</u>, lending continuity to the transition. He pushed for Skype's integration into Microsoft products (Windows, Office, Xbox) and reportedly advocated

for keeping Skype as a distinct brand. Bates later left Microsoft in 2014 after being passed over for the CEO role, and Skype's leadership was gradually absorbed into Microsoft's broader engineering teams.

Throughout these transitions, **strategic decisions and missteps played a pivotal role in Skype's decline.** One early misstep was eBay's misguided rationale for buying Skype. EBay hoped that embedding Skype's voice chat in auctions would enhance buyer-seller communication, but this use case never took off <u>knowledge.wharton.upenn.eduknowledge.wharton.upenn.edu</u>. The core of Skype's value – low-cost global calling – didn't naturally complement eBay's marketplace. EBay eventually admitted it overpaid, writing down the investment and offloading Skype to refocus on its main business <u>reuters.com</u>. Another strategic challenge was **monetization**: Skype had hundreds of millions of users but most used the free services. Converting even a small fraction to paid plans (for SkypeOut calls to phone lines, voicemail, or business conferencing) was difficult, and eBay/Skype struggled to significantly boost average revenue per user. This meant Skype's huge user base did not immediately translate into equally huge profits, testing the patience of corporate owners.

Under Microsoft, Skype initially benefited from integration (e.g. Skype became the default Messenger for Outlook.com and replaced MSN Messenger, bringing over that user base). But Microsoft also made some **critical missteps** that hurt Skype's standing. A notable error was the **2017 Skype redesign** aimed at attracting younger users. In trying to imitate Snapchat and WhatsApp, Microsoft cluttered Skype with social media-like features ("Highlights" stories, GIFs, emojis) at the expense of reliability <u>wired.com</u>. Longtime users found the new interface confusing and performance suffered – video calls, Skype's hallmark feature, became less stable <u>wired.com</u>. "They just managed to muck it up all along," observed Om Malik, a tech veteran who had been a strong Skype supporter until the 2017 update, after which he gave up on the app <u>wired.com</u>. This distraction with non-core features – a classic case of feature creep – cost Skype dearly in user goodwill. Microsoft had to roll back changes and publicly apologize, but by then many users had switched to alternatives with simpler interfaces.

Another strategic shortcoming was **missing the mobile messaging wave**. Skype was designed in the desktop era and, while mobile versions existed, they were often heavy and bandwidth-hungry. As billions of users migrated to smartphone-native apps in the 2010s, Skype lost ground to nimbler competitors like WhatsApp, FaceTime, Facebook Messenger, and WeChat. These apps offered one-tap video calling integrated with texting and social features, whereas Skype remained somewhat siloed. "Skype was a product of the desktop era, and as users went mobile, it lost its edge to



upstarts like WhatsApp and FaceTime," one analysis noted <u>restofworld.org</u>. The failure to rapidly optimize for mobile and low-bandwidth scenarios (especially in emerging markets) allowed competitors to eat into Skype's global user base.

Finally, **internal strategy conflicts** within Microsoft contributed to Skype's fall. Microsoft essentially maintained two overlapping communication products: Skype (for consumers) and Lync/Skype for Business (for enterprises). The dual branding caused confusion and split resources. When Microsoft later developed Teams as a unified successor, Skype's development took a backseat. In retrospect, Microsoft's \$8.5B Skype purchase yielded control of a famous brand, but the company arguably under-invested in true innovation for Skype, instead channeling efforts into Teams. As a result, Skype stagnated in the late 2010s while the market moved on.

Competitive Landscape and Skype's Industry Impact

Skype entered a competitive landscape that it would also profoundly shape. In the mid-2000s, **Skype's primary competition** came from traditional telecom carriers and early VoIP services. By offering free or dirt-cheap international calls, Skype disrupted the lucrative long-distance calling market of phone companies. This had a tangible impact: by 2013, Skype was carrying billions of minutes of calls that would otherwise have gone over phone lines, effectively siphoning off growth that telecom carriers once enjoyed <u>telecompetitor.comtelecompetitor.com</u>. Telecom analysts noted that Skype's growth was "at the expense of traditional carriers," forcing carriers to adjust by lowering rates or introducing their own internet-based offerings <u>telecompetitor.com</u>. The name "Skype" became synonymous with bypassing phone bills – many users (especially expatriates and businesses with overseas ties) adopted Skype to avoid international charges.

In its early rise, Skype also **spurred tech competitors to react**. Seeing Skype's success, major tech firms began integrating voice and video into their messaging products. Google launched Google Talk in 2005 and later Google Hangouts, Yahoo and AOL added voice/video to their messengers, and Microsoft's own MSN/Windows Live Messenger added voice calls. These were largely reactive moves: "Skype pushed other players to innovate... Google, Microsoft and Yahoo now offer voice for free in their instant messaging systems. When Skype came on the scene, that wasn't the case," noted a Wharton analysis in 2009 knowledge.wharton.upenn.edu. Skype thus catalyzed a broader industry shift toward free voice communication as a standard feature of internet platforms.

As the years went on, **new waves of competition emerged**. In the late 2000s and early 2010s, Skype's dominance in PC-based calling was challenged by mobile-centric apps and ecosystem-specific services. Apple's **FaceTime**, introduced in 2010 for the iPhone 4, provided seamless video

calling for Apple users and became extremely popular on iOS devices. **WhatsApp**, which started as a text messenger in 2009, rolled out voice calling in 2015 and video calling in 2016 to its massive user base, directly encroaching on Skype's core functionality. By leveraging the existing social graph (contacts) on mobile and offering lightweight apps, these services grew faster on smartphones than Skype, which was originally built for desktops. Other notable rivals included **Viber** (launched 2010, offering free calls on mobile), **Facebook Messenger** (adding voice/video features by mid-2010s), and enterprise-focused **WebEx/GoToMeeting** for web conferencing.

One of Skype's biggest competitive setbacks came during the pandemic-driven boom in video conferencing. **Zoom**, a relatively new entrant (founded 2011 by a former WebEx engineer), surged to prominence around 2019–2020. Zoom's ease of use and reliable video quality at scale made it the go-to choice for businesses, schools, and families during COVID-19 lockdowns. Skype, which had years to prepare for such a moment, was suddenly nowhere near top-of-mind – a widely noted irony given Skype's prior ubiquity. By 2020, surveys showed businesses preferring Zoom and Microsoft Teams over Skype for meetings: e.g. 27% of companies primarily used Zoom for video calls, 18% used Teams, and only 15% still used Skype <u>wired.com</u>. Even for consumers, the phrase "Let's Skype" had been supplanted by "Let's Zoom". Skype's failure to dominate the video conferencing surge was a clear sign that the competitive landscape had shifted decisively.

Skype's role in shaping the VolP/video industry cannot be overstated despite its later decline. It **pioneered the freemium model** for communications – offering free global Skype-to-Skype calls, which accustomed users to the idea that voice telephony could be free, and charging only for premium features like calls to landlines (SkypeOut) or virtual inbound numbers (SkypeIn). This model was later emulated by countless apps. Skype also demonstrated the feasibility of **large-scale peer-to-peer networking for real-time communication**, influencing academic research and other P2P applications. And culturally, Skype popularized video chatting to the mainstream; it became a verb ("skyping") and a lifeline for connecting separated families, remote colleagues, and even long-distance romances. Many competitors built on features that Skype first brought to scale, such as presence indicators, multi-party video (Skype introduced group video calls in 2010), and end-to-end encrypted messaging (which Skype added in later years for certain chats).

In summary, while Skype eventually lost its crown, it played a pivotal role in the evolution of digital communication. It forced incumbents and newcomers alike to adopt **internet-based voice/video** as essential services. The competitive story of Skype is thus twofold: it disrupted one generation of communication (telecoms and early IM services), and then was itself disrupted by the next generation of mobile-first and cloud-centric apps. The lessons of Skype's rise and fall have informed the strategies of those who followed.

Privacy, Encryption, and Technical Limitations

Questions of privacy and security have long swirled around Skype, given its massive user base and encrypted communications. From the outset, **Skype touted strong encryption**: calls and messages between Skype users were encrypted end-to-end during transit, using proprietary protocols. However, because Skype's encryption was closed-source and under Skype's control, users had to trust the company's implementation. In the early years, this model was generally accepted – Skype was seen as reasonably secure against eavesdropping, and its decentralized network made surveillance difficult without Skype's cooperation. In authoritarian countries, this sometimes led to clashes or bans; for example, Skype traffic was hard to monitor, which concerned some governments. There were reports of modified versions (like "TOM-Skype" in China) that allowed filtering or surveillance, indicating that Skype's privacy assurances could be bent by local partnerships.

After Microsoft's acquisition, privacy advocates grew more concerned. In 2012, when Microsoft shifted supernodes to its own servers, some feared this move could make it easier for the company (or governments) to monitor calls by accessing those central nodes <u>en.wikipedia.org</u>. Microsoft initially dismissed such worries, stating it was simply improving network quality <u>theverge.com</u>. But in 2013, documents from the Snowden leaks (the PRISM program revelations) showed that Skype had indeed become more amenable to lawful interception. **Skype joined the NSA's PRISM surveillance program in February 2011**, even before the Microsoft deal closed <u>theguardian.com</u>. By mid-2012, nine months after Microsoft took over, the NSA boasted that it had tripled the amount of Skype video calls being collected <u>theguardian.com</u>. The Guardian reported that **Skype worked with U.S. intelligence agencies to enable video/audio collection**, complying with legal directives theguardian.com Microsoft provided law enforcement access to Skype data when required, similar to other major tech platforms. These revelations dented Skype's reputation among those who had trusted it for secure communications, such as political dissidents and journalists.

On the encryption front, **Skype never fully opened up its cryptography** for public audit. It used a mix of AES and RSA encryption internally, and eventually (around 2018) introduced an option for end-to-end encrypted private conversations using the Signal protocol for messaging. But the default Skype calls could be decrypted by Microsoft's servers if required, as part of translating or recording features and compliance. In contrast, some newer apps like WhatsApp rolled out true end-to-end encryption with user-held keys for all communications, raising the bar for privacy. Thus, while Skype was an early adopter of encryption in mass-market VoIP, it ultimately lagged in the era of zero-knowledge encryption standards.



Technical limitations of Skype's architecture also shaped its evolution and decline. The original P2P design, while revolutionary, had drawbacks: it depended on users' devices and internet connections for call quality and network stability. If many supernodes or relay peers went offline, call reliability suffered (as seen in the 2010 outage). Moreover, **the P2P model was ill-suited for mobile devices** – phones and tablets often could not act as supernodes (due to limited battery and NAT issues), meaning mobile Skype clients were more reliant on centralized relays. As mobile usage grew, Skype had to adapt by increasing its server infrastructure anyway, eroding the benefits of P2P. The move to **cloud-based architecture** by 2017 was essentially an acknowledgment that a centralized approach could better serve the demands of modern devices and deliver consistent quality across regions <u>en.wikipedia.org</u>.

Another limitation was Skype's **proprietary nature**, which made it slow to integrate new standards. For example, Skype long used its own audio and video codecs tuned for P2P. While effective, this meant it didn't immediately leverage improvements from the broader industry (like the WebRTC standard for browser-based calling or newer video codecs for low-bandwidth environments). By the time Skype clients were revamped to work smoothly across smartphones, web browsers (Skype for Web), and smart TVs, more open or mobile-focused systems had filled the gap.

In terms of **security**, Skype's closed system meant that any vulnerabilities were not visible to outside experts. Over the years, researchers found and reported various vulnerabilities (from user spoofing to potential malware leveraging Skype's file-sharing). Microsoft had to balance maintaining Skype's security through frequent updates against not breaking the network for users on older versions (at one point, Microsoft deprecated old Skype clients in 2014 to enforce new security updates <u>en.wikipedia.org</u>). Generally, Skype had a decent security track record for end users, but it was not immune to the challenges of spam, phishing (through Skype chat), and fraudsters using it as a platform – issues that scale with any large communication service.

In conclusion, Skype's stance on privacy and its technical foundations were a double-edged sword. The early design gave users a sense of control and anonymity (with no central servers logging every call by default), but the later reality under Microsoft was more centralized and compliant with government data requests <u>theguardian.com</u>. Its technical limitations pushed it toward the very client-server model it once eschewed, ensuring it could meet modern expectations but losing the maverick appeal that it once had.

Skype for Business and the Microsoft Teams Transition

Beyond its consumer product, Skype also left a significant mark in workplace communications. In 2011, along with the main Skype acquisition, Microsoft obtained a tool it could use to enhance or replace its existing enterprise chat and conferencing products. Microsoft had a unified communications solution called **Lync** (formerly Office Communications Server), which was widely used in corporate environments for instant messaging, VoIP, and virtual meetings. In 2015, Microsoft rebranded Lync as **Skype for Business**, leveraging Skype's familiar name to appeal to business users <u>theverge.com</u>. Skype for Business inherited features from Lync (like integration with Outlook and Active Directory) but adopted Skype's user-friendly interface and added connectivity between Skype's consumer network and corporate accounts for federation in some cases. The idea was to present a seamless experience: the same Skype icon on your personal phone and your office computer, backed by different services under the hood.

Skype for Business (SfB) became part of the Office 365 suite, enabling companies to host online meetings, video conferences, and enterprise chat channels. It was a separate application from consumer Skype, though, which sometimes caused confusion. Microsoft maintained separate development tracks for Skype and Skype for Business, even as it tried to align their user experiences. SfB did achieve significant enterprise adoption – it effectively replaced older web conferencing systems inside many organizations through the mid-2010s. However, this success was short-lived because of another shift in the industry: the rise of team collaboration platforms (like Slack) that combined persistent group chat with voice/video and app integrations.

In **2016–2017, Microsoft developed Teams** as a competitor to Slack and a next-generation collaboration hub. Teams included persistent chat rooms (channels), file sharing, and built-in video meeting capabilities. Microsoft soon realized that Teams could subsume the role of Skype for Business by providing a single client for all communication needs. In September 2017, at its Ignite conference, Microsoft announced that **Teams would gradually replace Skype for Business** as the primary Office 365 communications tool <u>theverge.comtheverge.com</u>. Teams was built on a modern cloud microservices architecture, but it drew upon Skype's strengths – Microsoft touted that it had built a "new Skype infrastructure" under Teams to ensure enterprise-grade voice and video quality <u>theverge.com</u>. Over the next couple of years, Microsoft delivered features in Teams to reach parity with Skype for Business (such as PSTN calling, meeting broadcast capabilities, etc.), preparing customers to migrate.

The transition was formalized with timelines: Microsoft **retired Skype for Business Online on July 31, 2021** <u>learn.microsoft.com</u>. After that date, Office 365 customers could no longer use the Skype for Business cloud service; they were expected to use Teams for online meetings and calls. For onpremises servers, Microsoft provided one last version (Skype for Business Server 2019) with mainstream support into 2025, mainly for legacy needs <u>gomomentum.com</u>. Effectively, though, by the early 2020s Teams had taken over. The shift was generally successful – Microsoft managed to transition its massive installed base from one product to the other, albeit with some initial hesitation in conservative IT departments. Teams saw explosive growth, especially during the 2020 pandemic period, validating Microsoft's bet to move beyond the Skype brand for its enterprise offerings.

One might ask why Microsoft chose to retire the **Skype** brand in business instead of evolving it. The answer likely lies in the changing market expectations. Skype for Business was still rooted in the paradigm of a calling and meeting app, whereas Teams was conceived as a broader platform for teamwork. To compete with Slack (and later Zoom's chat features), Microsoft needed a fresh start that wasn't tied to Skype's identity as just a calling app. Additionally, Skype for Business had some technical baggage – it originated from on-premises server software – whereas Teams was born in the cloud era with microservices scalability. By starting anew, Microsoft could innovate faster without being constrained by Skype's legacy.

Skype's influence in enterprise did leave its mark, however. Many users in the 2010s became accustomed to clicking a "Join Skype Meeting" link for their conference calls, normalizing the idea of virtual meetings. Skype for Business introduced features like gallery video views and large broadcasts that bridged traditional phone dial-ins with internet video – capabilities that Teams and others continue to provide. The Skype brand gave Microsoft a consumer-friendly hook as it pushed into unified communications, even if ultimately Microsoft decided to consolidate branding under Teams. Interestingly, Microsoft has positioned **Teams (Free)** as the consumer-friendly migration path for Skype users as well by 2025 microsoft.commicrosoft.com, essentially coming full circle to have one platform for both work and personal communications.

In summary, Skype for Business served as an intermediate chapter in Microsoft's communication strategy. It capitalized on Skype's brand to win businesses, but as industry trends shifted, it was succeeded by Microsoft Teams. This transition highlights Microsoft's recognition that the future lay in integrated collaboration ecosystems rather than standalone calling apps – a realization that mirrors the broader decline of Skype itself in the face of more comprehensive communication solutions.

Financial Trajectory and Valuation Changes

Skype's financial journey reflects its rapid rise, high expectations, and subsequent value adjustments through various ownerships:

- Acquisition Prices and Valuations: Skype was a startup success story for its founders. After launching in 2003, it raised relatively little funding before eBay swooped in with a \$2.6 billion purchase in September 2005 en.wikipedia.org. This price stunned many at the time, given Skype's limited revenues, but eBay was betting on future potential. EBay's deal included earnout provisions up to an additional \$1.5 billion if Skype met certain targets. In reality, Skype missed those aggressive goals - the earn-out was settled at \$530 million (about one-third of the maximum) techcrunch.com. Thus eBay's total cost ended up around \$3.1 billion, and even that proved too high when synergies didn't materialize. By 2007, eBay wrote down \$900 million of Skype's goodwill and another \$530 million related to the earn-out, totaling a **\$1.4 billion** write-down reuters.com. This implied eBay internally valued Skype closer to ~\$1.7 billion by 2007, a sharp correction. In 2009, when eBay sold 65% of Skype to investors, the deal valued Skype at **\$2.75–2.92 billion** knowledge.wharton.upenn.eduen.wikipedia.org – roughly what eBay had put in, meaning eBay essentially got its money back after the write-down. The investors, in turn, flipped Skype to Microsoft in 2011 for **\$8.5 billion** theguardian.com, nearly triple the 2009 valuation. That \$8.5B price tag reflected Skype's strategic value to Microsoft (including outbidding rivals) and the growth Skype achieved in the interim. It was, at the time, the biggest acquisition in Microsoft's history theguardian.com. Notably, eBay retained a minority stake from the 2009 deal and thus benefited from the Microsoft sale – eBay's 30% stake turned into about \$2.55 billion in cash <u>theguardian.com</u>, a silver lining on its Skype adventure.
- **Revenue and Profitability:** Skype's revenues grew impressively in absolute terms, though the company had thin profits. Under eBay, Skype scaled up its sales by monetizing paid services. Revenues jumped from a mere \$7 million in 2004 to \$195 million in 2006, then \$551 million by 2008 knowledge.wharton.upenn.edu. By the first half of 2009, Skype had \$323 million revenue, on track for ~\$650 million annual showing robust arowth knowledge.wharton.upenn.edu. Notably, by 2009 Skype had become profitable on an operating basis within eBay knowledge.wharton.upenn.edu, contradicting the notion that it was a moneyloser. The lack of profit was more due to eBay's amortization and the cost of rapid expansion. In 2010, as an independent company preparing for IPO, Skype reported \$859.8 million in revenue with a small net loss of \$7 million theguardian.com. This essentially break-even status underscored the challenge: most users didn't pay, so margins were slim. Microsoft did not break out Skype's finances after 2011, but it's believed Microsoft continued to grow Skype's

top line via international calling plans, ads, and business licenses (for Skype for Business). However, Skype never became a major profit center in Microsoft's financials – \$2 billion in annual revenue was a distant target that Skype likely never reached. Microsoft's willingness to integrate Skype into free offerings (e.g. bundling with Windows, or later, with Teams) suggests it saw Skype more as a feature to enhance its ecosystem value than a standalone revenue generator.

- User Base and Growth Metrics: Skype's valuation was largely premised on its large and growing user base. Here are some key user metrics over time:
 - In 2005 (at eBay acquisition) Skype had about **54 million registered users** and around 3–
 4 million concurrent users at peak times knowledge.wharton.upenn.eduknowledge.wharton.upenn.edu.
 - By 2009, Skype reported **480 million registered users** worldwide <u>knowledge.wharton.upenn.edu</u>. (Registered users count every account ever created; active users were a subset.)
 - In 2010, Skype's IPO filing revealed about **124 million monthly active users** and 8.8 million paying users (those who bought Skype credit or subscriptions) <u>techcrunch.com</u>. This context explains Microsoft's \$8.5B valuation Skype had hundreds of millions of engaged users, akin to a large social network.
 - After Microsoft's acquisition, usage kept rising initially. In 2013, Microsoft said Skype had over **300 million monthly connected users**, a milestone it touted as Skype merged with MSN Messenger user accounts. This 300M figure became a peak benchmark cited for Skype in ensuing years <u>restofworld.org</u>.
 - However, from 2013 onwards, Skype's user growth leveled off and then declined. By 2015–2016, Microsoft still cited "300 million users" indicating stagnation <u>galaxy.ai</u>. Competing services began to overtake Skype in usage on various platforms (e.g., WhatsApp reached 1 billion users by 2016, many of whom used its calling feature).
 - Fast forward to recent years: Skype's decline is evident in daily usage collapsing to 36 million by 2023 <u>en.wikipedia.org</u>. This number (36 million daily active users) was mentioned by Microsoft as of February 2023, showing that many former users have migrated to other services. It also underscores why Microsoft decided to finally retire Skype in 2025 the user base had dwindled dramatically compared to a decade earlier.



• Notable Financial Impacts: Skype's journey also had some one-time financial notes. For instance, in 2011 Microsoft had to assume Skype's debt of \$686 million as part of the acquisition theguardian.com, reflecting loans Skype took on, perhaps to pay a dividend to its 2009 private owners or fund operations. Microsoft wrote off part of the Skype acquisition value in subsequent years as the asset did not generate the growth once hoped. In 2015, there were reports that Microsoft took an impairment charge related to Skype (when reorganizing its phone and communication business), though exact figures were not public. By 2020, with the pandemic highlighting Zoom, some analysts noted Microsoft's Skype deal had not paid off as expected in financial terms, considering the opportunity cost of Skype losing market position.

In retrospect, Skype's **valuation rollercoaster** – from \$2.6B to \$8.5B and then into obscurity – mirrors the broader tech industry's bets and misses. Early investors and the founders made fortunes in the eBay sale, the private equity group made a fortune selling to Microsoft, but Microsoft itself saw Skype's value mostly in how it could bolster other parts of the business (Office/Windows/Teams) rather than as a standalone profit engine. The final chapter, with Skype being shut down, suggests that whatever remained of Skype's value has been fully absorbed into Microsoft's ecosystem (namely, Teams).

Conclusion: Skype's rise and fall is a case study in tech history. From a disruptive startup that changed how the world communicates, to a corporate subsidiary navigating integration and competition, to an almost cautionary tale of missed opportunities – Skype's story covers the gamut. It pioneered peer-to-peer communication and grew a user base in the hundreds of millions, showing the potential of internet voice/video long before it became ubiquitous. Strategic errors, fierce competition, and the shift in how people connect (mobile and integrated platforms) all contributed to Skype's decline in relevance. Ultimately, Skype's legacy lives on in the way we now take for granted that we can talk to anyone, anywhere, for free – and in the lessons it provides to technology strategists about staying agile and focused in a fast-changing landscape.

Sources:

- Wharton School, Knowledge@Wharton Skype's Life after eBay knowledge.wharton.upenn.eduknowledge.wharton.upenn.edu
- Reuters Timeline: Skype from startup to \$8.5 billion sale reuters.comreuters.com
- The Guardian *Microsoft confirms* \$8.5bn Skype deal (May 2011) <u>theguardian.comtheguardian.com</u>



- The Guardian *Skype founders file lawsuit against eBay* (Sept 2009) <u>theguardian.comtheguardian.com</u>
- The Verge *Skype reducing 'supernodes,' says researcher* (May 2012) <u>theverge.com</u>
- Wired How Skype lost its crown to Zoom (2020) wired.comwired.com
- Rest of World Skype is shutting down, changed lives (Apr 2025) restofworld.orgmicrosoft.com
- Microsoft 365 Blog Moving from Skype to Teams (Feb 2025) microsoft.commicrosoft.com
- Telecompetitor/TeleGeography *Skype traffic soars as phone volumes stagnate* <u>telecompetitor.comtelecompetitor.com</u>
- The Guardian *Microsoft handed the NSA access to Skype messages* (Jul 2013) <u>theguardian.comtheguardian.com</u>
- The Verge *Microsoft Teams replacing Skype for Business* (Sept 2017) <u>theverge.com</u>
- Wikipedia Skype (History and Architecture details) en.wikipedia.orgen.wikipedia.org

Tags: skype, internet telephony, voip, peer-to-peer, communication technology, microsoft teams, technology history, software development

About ClearlyIP

ClearlyIP Inc. — Company Profile (June 2025)

1. Who they are

ClearlyIP is a privately-held unified-communications (UC) vendor headquartered in Appleton, Wisconsin, with additional offices in Canada and a globally distributed workforce. Founded in 2019 by veteran FreePBX/Asterisk contributors, the firm follows a "build-and-buy" growth strategy, combining in-house R&D with targeted acquisitions (e.g., the 2023 purchase of Voneto's EPlatform UCaaS). Its mission is to "design and develop the world's most respected VoIP brand" by delivering secure, modern, cloud-first communications that reduce cost and boost collaboration, while its vision focuses on unlocking the full



potential of open-source VoIP for organisations of every size. The leadership team collectively brings more than 300 years of telecom experience.

2. Product portfolio

- Cloud Solutions Including *Clearly Cloud* (flagship UCaaS), SIP Trunking, SendFax.to cloud fax, ClusterPBX OEM, Business Connect managed cloud PBX, and EPlatform multitenant UCaaS. These provide fully hosted voice, video, chat and collaboration with 100+ features, per-seat licensing, geo-redundant PoPs, built-in call-recording and mobile/desktop apps.
- **On-Site Phone Systems** Including CIP PBX appliances (FreePBX pre-installed), ClusterPBX Enterprise, and Business Connect (on-prem variant). These offer local survivability for compliance-sensitive sites; appliances start at 25 extensions and scale into HA clusters.
- **IP Phones & Softphones** Including CIP SIP Desk-phone Series (CIP-25x/27x/28x), fully white-label branding kit, and *Clearly Anywhere* softphone (iOS, Android, desktop). Features zero-touch provisioning via Cloud Device Manager or FreePBX "Clearly Devices" module; Opus, HD-voice, BLF-rich colour LCDs.
- **VoIP Gateways** Including Analog FXS/FXO models, VoIP Fail-Over Gateway, POTS Replacement (for copper sun-set), and 2-port T1/E1 digital gateway. These bridge legacy endpoints or PSTN circuits to SIP; fail-over models keep 911 active during WAN outages.
- Emergency Alert Systems Including CodeX room-status dashboard, Panic Button, and Silent Intercom. This K-12-focused mass-notification suite integrates with CIP PBX or third-party FreePBX for Alyssa's-Law compliance.
- **Hospitality** Including **ComXchange** PBX plus PMS integrations, hardware & software assurance plans. Replaces aging Mitel/NEC hotel PBXs; supports guest-room phones, 911 localisation, check-in/out APIs.
- Device & System Management Including Cloud Device Manager and Update Control (Mirror). Provides multi-vendor auto-provisioning, firmware management, and secure FreePBX mirror updates.
- **XCast Suite** Including Hosted PBX, SIP trunking, carrier/call-centre solutions, SOHO plans, and XCL mobile app. Delivers value-oriented, high-volume VoIP from ClearlyIP's carrier network.

3. Services

- **Telecom Consulting & Custom Development** FreePBX/Asterisk architecture reviews, mergers & acquisitions diligence, bespoke application builds and Tier-3 support.
- **Regulatory Compliance** E911 planning plus **Kari's Law**, **Ray Baum's Act** and **Alyssa's Law** solutions; automated dispatchable location tagging.



- **STIR/SHAKEN Certificate Management** Signing services for Originating Service Providers, helping customers combat robocalling and maintain full attestation.
- **Attestation Lookup Tool** Free web utility to identify a telephone number's service-provider code and SHAKEN attestation rating.
- **FreePBX® Training** Three-day administrator boot camps (remote or on-site) covering installation, security hardening and troubleshooting.
- **Partner & OEM Programs** Wholesale SIP trunk bundles, white-label device programs, and ClusterPBX OEM licensing.

4. Executive management (June 2025)

- **CEO & Co-Founder: Tony Lewis** Former CEO of Schmooze Com (FreePBX sponsor); drives vision, acquisitions and channel network.
- **CFO & Co-Founder: Luke Duquaine** Ex-Sangoma software engineer; oversees finance, international operations and supply-chain.
- **CTO & Co-Founder: Bryan Walters** Long-time Asterisk contributor; leads product security and cloud architecture.
- Chief Revenue Officer: Preston McNair 25+ years in channel development at Sangoma & Hargray; owns sales, marketing and partner success.
- **Chief Hospitality Strategist: Doug Schwartz** Former 360 Networks CEO; guides hotel vertical strategy and PMS integrations.
- Chief Business Development Officer: Bob Webb 30+ years telco experience (Nsight/Cellcom); cultivates ILEC/CLEC alliances for Clearly Cloud.
- Chief Product Officer: Corey McFadden Founder of Voneto; architect of EPlatform UCaaS, now shapes ClearlyIP product roadmap.
- **VP Support Services: Lorne Gaetz** (appointed Jul 2024) Former Sangoma FreePBX lead; builds 24×7 global support organisation.
- **VP Channel Sales: Tracy Liu** (appointed Jun 2024) Channel-program veteran; expands MSP/VAR ecosystem worldwide.

5. Differentiators

- **Open-Source DNA:** Deep roots in the FreePBX/Asterisk community allow rapid feature releases and robust interoperability.
- White-Label Flexibility: Brandable phones and ClusterPBX OEM let carriers and MSPs present a fully bespoke UCaaS stack.



- **End-to-End Stack:** From hardware endpoints to cloud, gateways and compliance services, ClearlyIP owns every layer, simplifying procurement and support.
- **Education & Safety Focus:** Panic Button, CodeX and e911 tool-sets position the firm strongly in K-12 and public-sector markets.

In summary

ClearlyIP delivers a comprehensive, modular UC ecosystem—cloud, on-prem and hybrid—backed by a management team with decades of open-source telephony pedigree. Its blend of carrier-grade infrastructure, white-label flexibility and vertical-specific solutions (hospitality, education, emergency-compliance) makes it a compelling option for ITSPs, MSPs and multi-site enterprises seeking modern, secure and cost-effective communications.

DISCLAIMER

This document is provided for informational purposes only. No representations or warranties are made regarding the accuracy, completeness, or reliability of its contents. Any use of this information is at your own risk. ClearlyIP shall not be liable for any damages arising from the use of this document. This content may include material generated with assistance from artificial intelligence tools, which may contain errors or inaccuracies. Readers should verify critical information independently. All product names, trademarks, and registered trademarks mentioned are property of their respective owners and are used for identification purposes only. Use of these names does not imply endorsement. This document does not constitute professional or legal advice. For specific guidance related to your needs, please consult qualified professionals.